

ISSUE BRIEF

No. 6067 | MARCH 18, 2021 ASIAN STUDIES CENTER

Austin Goes to India: An Agenda for India–U.S. Defense Consultations

Jeff Smith

KEY TAKEAWAYS

India plays a vital role in America's Indo-Pacific strategy, and the U.S. should cooperate with New Delhi to address new challenges in a turbulent region.

Long characterized by steady but slow progress, U.S.–India defense ties accelerated full throttle during the past four years of the Trump Administration.

Secretary Austin should use his trip to consolidate recent gains in the strategic partnership and chart an ambitious agenda for India–U.S. defense ties. In his upcoming visit to New Delhi, Secretary of Defense Lloyd Austin will encounter a dramatically transformed defense and strategic relationship with a country that recently jumped several ranks to host the world's third largest military budget. While India–U.S. diplomatic and economic ties are not immune to periodic turbulence, the defense relationship has been thriving.

Long characterized by steady but slow progress, defense ties accelerated full throttle during the four years of the Trump Administration,¹ which advanced an ambitious agenda and found a willing partner in the Modi government. The latter has gradually grown more comfortable with a strategic embrace of the U.S., less wedded to the non-alignment philosophy once fashionable in New Delhi, and more alarmed about the escalating China–India rivalry.

This paper, in its entirety, can be found at http://report.heritage.org/ib6067

The Heritage Foundation | 214 Massachusetts Avenue, NE | Washington, DC 20002 | (202) 546-4400 | heritage.org

Nothing written here is to be construed as necessarily reflecting the views of The Heritage Foundation or as an attempt to aid or hinder the passage of any bill before Congress.

As a result, India–U.S. strategic cooperation has reached new heights, buttressed by over \$20 billion in U.S. defense sales to India, a series of increasingly complex military exercises, new high-level dialogues and intelligence-sharing arrangements, and new military interoperability agreements. But there is still room to do more. What follows is a preview of some items that will or should be on Secretary Austin's agenda.

Conduct a Comprehensive Review of Defense Ties

The blinding pace of progress in defense ties presents Secretary Austin and Indian Minister of Defense Rajnath Singh with countless new military platforms, consultative forums, and enabling agreements yet to be fully exploited, including the Logistics Exchange Memorandum of Agreement (LEMOA); the Communications Compatibility and Security Agreement (COMCASA); the Basic Exchange Cooperation Agreement (BECA); the Industrial Security Annex (ISA); Helicopter Operations from Ships Other Than Aircraft Carriers (HOSTAC); Strategic Trade Authorization-1 (STA-1) status; the 2+2 defense and foreign ministers dialogue; and the "Quad." The two officials should conduct a comprehensive review and chart a path for how best to operationalize these accomplishments and realize new synergies.

Not only do India and the U.S. have new capabilities and forums; there are also new requirements. India in particular is reviewing and revising its defense posture. Amid fresh tensions at the disputed China–India border,² it is considering shifting an offense strike corps from a Pakistan orientation toward the border with China.³ In fact, India is improving its infrastructure and reassessing its defense posture all along the Line of Actual Control after an uptick in confrontations with the Chinese military and a crisis last June that resulted in the first casualties from hostilities at the border in over 40 years.

The two sides should also conduct a review of existing bilateral and trilateral military exercises, some of them now several decades old. They should determine whether the existing structures are still the most productive and assess whether to alter or upgrade existing military exercises, add new ones, and identify opportunities to bring in new partners.

Look to Complete New Defense Deals

In some ways, India and the U.S. are victims of their own success. With \$20 billion in defense deals concluded over the past 15 years, the low-hanging fruit has largely been plucked.⁴ All of the foundational defense agreements painstakingly negotiated over the past two decades have been signed.⁵

During the Trump Administration, India made additional purchases of U.S. military hardware, including C-17 transport aircraft, Apache attack helicopters, MH-60R Seahawk multi-mission helicopters, Sig Sauer assault rifles, and M777 ultralight howitzer artillery guns, and there are still more opportunities. India is reportedly considering the purchase of 30 armed MQ-9 reaper drones for \$3 billion, 10 each for the three branches of its military.⁶ Last year, the Indian Navy leased two MQ-9B Sea Guardian unarmed drones and was apparently impressed with the platform.⁷ India is also likely looking to expand its fleet of the highly capable P-8I maritime surveillance aircraft, with one dozen in operation and reported interest in purchasing a half-dozen more for nearly \$2 billion.⁸

Make Australia's Participation in Malabar Permanent

In 2020, Australia participated in the Malabar naval exercise for the first time since the inaugural Quad (plus Singapore) Malabar exercise in 2007.⁹ The collapse of the Quadrilateral Security Dialogue the following year put a freeze on quadrilateral naval exercises. Japan rejoined the Malabar exercises on a periodic basis in subsequent years becoming a permanent participant in 2015.¹⁰

In the same year, Australian officials began to inquire about rejoining Malabar, finding support in Japan and the U.S. However, India was wary of the proposal, declining requests to include Australia from 2015–2019. In 2020, New Delhi relented, and Australia rejoined the exercise. Secretary Austin should argue that given the upgrading of the Quad to the leader level and substantial improvements in Australia–India ties, Australia's participation in Malabar should be made permanent.

Back India on Its Border Dispute with China

National Security Advisor Jake Sullivan has already spoken about the need to enhance India–U.S. cooperation in view of Chinese "aggression on the border with India."¹¹ When a deadly crisis erupted at the China–India border in 2020, the Trump Administration provided India with two advanced surveillance drones on lease¹² and cold-weather gear for Indian soldiers.¹³ Secretary Austin should underscore that the U.S. condemns aggressive Chinese activities along the border and is ready to provide India with capabilities and intelligence required to defend its territorial integrity.

Secretary Austin should also reiterate that while the U.S. takes no position on the competing sovereignty claims in the "Western Sector,"

the site of the recent border crisis, it recognizes Indian sovereignty over Arunachal Pradesh in the "Eastern Sector," where China still claims as much as 90,000 square miles of Indian territory. Although the Western Sector has garnered the most attention in recent years, the dispute over the Eastern Sector is arguably the more intractable, with the more valuable territory under contestation. Before the 2020–2021 border crisis, the last major military escalation along the border took place in the Eastern Sector in 1987–1988.

Coordinate on the Afghan Peace Process

India and the U.S. share nearly identical goals in Afghanistan: peace, prosperity, democracy, and an end to violence and terrorism. India has long been skeptical of direct negotiations with the Taliban, but it has also supported any process that enjoys buy-in from the Afghan government. Although the U.S. has largely welcomed India's aid to and support for Afghanistan, it has sought at times to keep India at arm's length from the Afghan peace process, in part out of deference to Pakistani sensitivities.

In recent weeks, the Biden Administration has unveiled a new plan to convene a meeting of the foreign ministers of China, Russia, Pakistan, Iran, India, and the U.S. to develop a unified approach to peace in Afghanistan.¹⁴ Whether or not that process achieves its goals, India has earned a seat at the table just as Pakistan has ceded the right to exclude regional powers invested in Afghanistan's success.

Set an Agenda for the Western Indian Ocean

Indian experts and government officials have long argued that the Western Indian Ocean is an area of neglect in India–U.S. relations, with U.S. attention focused more on the Eastern Indian Ocean and Western Pacific. Looking west, New Delhi sees threats from piracy, a hostile Pakistani navy, and a new Chinese military base in Djibouti on the east coast of Africa. It also has a large diaspora population in the Middle East and is a major importer of energy from the region.

In recent years, the U.S. focus has gradually shifted to the Western Indian Ocean. The Trump Administration expanded its geographic definition of the Indo-Pacific, shifting its western boundary from the west coast of India to the east coast of Africa, encompassing the Western Indian Ocean in the process. It also welcomed an Indian liaison officer now embedded at U.S. Naval Forces Central Command (NAVCENT) in Bahrain.¹⁵ In a statement previewing his trip to India, Secretary Austin underscored that the two sides would discuss "advancing cooperation between our countries for a free, prosperous and open Indo-Pacific and Western Indian Ocean Region."¹⁶ Now that the issue is firmly on the U.S. government's radar, Secretary Austin should ask the Indian government for specific proposals on how to enhance cooperation in the Western Indian Ocean.

Operationalize the Defense Technology and Trade Initiative (DTTI)

The DTTI was established in 2012 as a "joint endeavor that brings sustained leadership focus to the bilateral defense trade relationship, creates opportunities for U.S.–India co-production and co-development, and fosters more sophisticated science and technology cooperation, all while ensuring that bureaucratic processes and procedures do not stand in the way of...progress."¹⁷ It was envisioned as a way to jump-start the co-production and co-development of defense hardware. Several small-scale projects were identified as pathfinder projects, but none were taken forward to the production phase.¹⁸

During the Trump Administration, the DTTI was reorganized, with its eight functional working groups pared down to five.¹⁹ In 2019, two sides identified the potential for future cooperation on unmanned aerial vehicles, lightweight small arms, and aircraft support systems.²⁰ Secretary Austin and Defense Minister Singh should signal to their respective bureaucracies that finding a "win" for the DTTI is among their top priorities.

Encourage Indian Engagement on South China Sea Issues

In recent years, India has become an increasingly vocal advocate for freedom of navigation, especially in the South China Sea. It has declared its support for a 2016 Permanent Court of Arbitration tribunal that deemed several of China's South China Sea claims, including its ambiguous Nine Dash Line, to be illegal and invalid.²¹ Indian firms have ignored Chinese calls to withdraw from energy exploration projects off the coast of Vietnam,²² and the Indian Navy has become more active in the South China Sea, conducting port calls with friendly countries in the Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN) and an unprecedented joint sail through the disputed waterway with the U.S., Japan, and the Philippines in 2019.²³

In a new development, the Quad joint statement issued this month by Prime Minister Modi, President Biden, and the leaders of Japan and India declared that the Quad would "continue to prioritize the role of international law in the maritime domain, particularly as reflected in the United Nations Convention on the Law of the Sea (UNCLOS), and facilitate collaboration, including in maritime security, to meet challenges to the rules-based maritime order in the East and South China Seas."²⁴ Secretary Austin should encourage India to continue to exercise its right to freely navigate the South China Sea, conduct lawful energy exploration activities, and become more vocal in condemning China's illegal claims and attempts to restrict navigation there.

Have a Conversation About the Andamans

India's Andaman and Nicobar Islands are a strategic asset. Located at the mouth of the vital naval chokepoint at the Strait of Malacca, they watch over some of the world's busiest commercial and military sea lines of communication. Long neglected, India has begun to develop its military capabilities on the islands.²⁵

After decades of resistance, the Indian government has also slowly grown more comfortable with a U.S. presence on and around the islands. In October 2020, a U.S. P-8 maritime surveillance aircraft was refueled for the first time at an Indian military base in the Andamans.²⁶ Secretary Austin should explore what more India is prepared to do on and around the islands, which would make for an ideal location to host a new joint naval exercise.

Be Prepared to Discuss Russia and CAATSA Sanctions

Before year's end, the Biden Administration is likely to be forced to make a decision on whether to apply or waive sanctions on India under the 2017 Countering America's Adversaries Through Sanctions Act (CAATSA).²⁷ Drafted in the wake of Russian interference in the 2016 elections, CAATSA was designed to sanction foreign entities doing business with Russia's defense and intelligence sectors. India purchased the S-400 air defense system from Russia in 2016 and is likely to take delivery later this year, triggering CAATSA sanctions unless the Biden Administration waives them.²⁸

CAATSA was designed to deter defense trade with Russia. While noble in intentions, this aim was never a viable proposition with India, which has a long record of arms purchases from Russia and a history of resistance to foreign countries infringing on its "strategic autonomy."²⁹ Recognizing that CAATSA could prove counterproductive in cases like India's, Congress expanded the executive branch's waiver authority in the 2019 National Defense Authorization Act.³⁰ The Biden Administration now has a clear path to issuing India a waiver from CAATSA sanctions because India meets the criteria outlined in the expanded waiver authority.

At the same time, the two sides should have a frank conversation about the S-400, the rare case in which the U.S. was not able to offer India a comparable or superior alternative. The U.S. government has already strongly suggested that any country operating the S-400 is ineligible to purchase the F-35 joint strike fighter.³¹ While there may be a number of obstacles to such a purchase, including a current lack of expressed interest by India, delivery of the S-400 forecloses the option for future consideration.

Secretary Austin and Minister Singh should review what future avenues of cooperation and platforms might be compromised by the purchase of additional Russian platforms. Secretary Austin should also make every effort to offer India alternative U.S. capabilities where possible.

Conclusion

Secretary Austin will have no shortage of issues to discuss with his Indian counterparts and multiple avenues to refine a strategic partnership that has made tremendous strides in recent years. Since the turn of the century, observers have often criticized the measured pace of progress in India–U.S. defense ties. In the past few years, the two governments have crossed nearly every item off of their long-standing "to do" list. The Indian and U.S. defense chiefs now have an opportunity to develop a new wish list to meet the changing needs and defense postures of both countries in a turbulent Indo-Pacific.

Secretary Austin should use this opportunity to declare that the Biden Administration is committed to helping India develop and procure the capabilities required to defend itself and act as a net provider of security in the Indian Ocean and Western Pacific. He should also:

- Reaffirm India's prominent place in America's Indo-Pacific strategy,
- Underscore the convergence in their complementary visions for a free and open Indo-Pacific,
- Condemn terrorism and its state sponsors in all forms,
- Recognize India's contribution to peace and stability in Afghanistan and its legitimate role in the peace process,

- Find ways to navigate CAATSA sanctions,
- Set an agenda for the Western Indian Ocean,
- Commit to operationalizing the DTTI,
- Condemn the Chinese military's aggressive maneuvers at the China– India border, and
- Chart an ambitious vision for the Quad that recognizes India's vital role in that organization.

Jeff M. Smith is Research Fellow for South Asia in the Asian Studies Center, of Kathryn and Shelby Cullom Davis Institute for National Security and Foreign Policy, at The Heritage Foundation.

Endnotes

- 1. Jeff M. Smith, "Modi 2.0: Navigating Differences and Consolidating Gains in India–U.S. Relations," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3425, August 5, 2019, https://www.heritage.org/asia/report/modi-20-navigating-differences-and-consolidating-gains-india-us-relations.
- 2. Jeff M. Smith, "The Galwan Killings Are the Nail in the Coffin for China and India's Relationship," *Foreign Policy*, June 26, 2020, https://foreignpolicy. com/2020/06/26/galwan-border-china-india-war-conflict/ (accessed March 17, 2021).
- Amrita Nayak Dutta, "Army Plans to Keep 2 Strikes Corps for Mountains Facing China Amid Ladakh Crisis," *The Print*, January 6, 2021, https:// theprint.in/defence/army-plans-to-deploy-2-strike-corps-in-mountains-facing-china-amid-ladakh-crisis/579924/?utm_source=JioNews&utm_ medium=referral&utm_campaign=JioNews&&___twitter_impression=true (accessed March 17, 2021).
- 4. Wion, "US: \$20 Billion Defence Deal Shows Our Commitment Towards India," MSN, March 4, 2021, https://www.msn.com/en-in/news/in-depth/us-dollar20-billion-defence-deal-shows-our-commitment-towards-india/vp-BB1eeaNn (accessed March 18, 2021).
- Shubhajit Roy, "Explained: BECA, and the Importance of 3 Foundational Pacts of India–US Defence Cooperation," *The Indian Express*, updated November 3, 2020, https://indianexpress.com/article/explained/beca-india-us-trade-agreements-rajnath-singh-mike-pompeo-6906637/ (accessed March 18, 2021).
- 6. "India to Procure 30 Armed Drones Worth \$3 Billion," *India Narrative*, March 10, 2021, https://www.indianarrative.com/india-news/india-to-procurearmed-drones-worth-billion-72522.html/ (accessed March 18, 2021).
- 7. Snehesh Alex Philip, "Indian Navy Inducts Two American Drones on Lease, Could Add More Later," *The Print*, November 25, 2020, https://theprint.in/ defence/indian-navy-inducts-two-american-drones-on-lease-could-add-more-later/551931/ (accessed March 17, 2021).
- 8. Rajat Pandit, "India Moves to Buy 6 More Poseidons from US for \$1.8bn," *The Times of India*, updated July 25, 2020, https://timesofindia.indiatimes. com/india/india-moves-to-buy-6-more-poseidons-from-us-for-1-8bn/articleshow/77160923.cms (accessed March 18, 2021).
- Press release, "India Hosts Japan, Australia, U.S. in Naval Exercise MALABAR 2020," U.S. Navy, Task Force 70 Public Affairs, November 2, 2020, https:// www.navy.mil/Press-Office/News-Stories/Article/2402780/india-hosts-japan-australia-us-in-naval-exercise-malabar-2020/ (accessed March 18, 2021).
- Vivek Raghuvanshi, "Japan to Join Malabar as Permanent Participant," *Defense News*, October 13, 2015, https://www.defensenews.com/ naval/2015/10/13/japan-to-join-malabar-as-permanent-participant/ (accessed March 18, 2021).
- 11. PBS NewsHour, "Watch Live: White House Press Secretary Jen Psaki Holds News Briefing," https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=K6QISU0qzQI (accessed March 18, 2021).
- 12. Rajat Pandit, "India Leases Top-Notch US Drones for Surveillance amid Border Row with China," *The Times of India*, updated November 26, 2020, https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/india/india-leases-top-notch-us-drones-for-surveillance-amidst-border-row-with-china/articleshow/79413719. cms (accessed March 18, 2021).
- 13. Manu Pubby, "India Acquires 11,000 Extreme Cold Gear Sets from US Army," *The Economic Times*, last updated October 29, 2020, https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/defence/india-acquires-11000-extreme-cold-gear-sets-from-us-army/articleshow/78922920.cms?from=mdr (accessed March 18, 2021).
- 14. Antony J. Blinken, undated letter to His Excellency Ashraf Ghani, President of the Islamic Republic of Afghanistan, https://tolonews.com/pdf/02.pdf (accessed March 18, 2021).
- 15. Saurabh Joshi, "2+2: India to Finally Exchange Personnel with US CENTCOM," StratPost, September 10, 2018, https://stratpost.com/22-india-to-finally-exchange-personnel-with-us-centcom/ (accessed March 18, 2021).
- 16. Advisory, "Secretary Austin Travels to Hawaii, Japan, Republic of Korea, India," U.S. Department of Defense, March 10, 2021, https://www.defense.gov/ Newsroom/Advisories/Advisory/Article/2531379/secretary-austin-travels-to-hawaii-japan-republic-of-korea-india/ (accessed March 18, 2021).
- 17. U.S. Department of Defense, "Fact Sheet: U.S.–India Defense Relationship," https://dod.defense.gov/Portals/1/Documents/pubs/US-IND-Fact-Sheet. pdf (accessed March 18, 2021).
- 18. U.S. Department of Defense, Office of Prepublication and Security Review, "India–U.S. Defense Technology and Trade Initiative (DTTI): Initial Guidance for Industry," July 14, 2020, https://www.acq.osd.mil/ic/docs/dtti/DTTI-Initial-Guidance-for-Industry-July2020.pdf (accessed March 18, 2021).
- American Chamber of Commerce in India, "U.S. *Defense* Industry Engagement with Ms. Ellen M. Lord, Under Secretary of Defense for Acquisition and Sustainment (A&S), U.S. Department of Defense," July 19, 2018, https://www.amchamindia.com/u-s-defense-industry-engagement-with-ms-ellen-mlord-under-secretary-of-defense-for-acquisition-and-sustainment-as-u-s-department-of-defense/ (accessed March 18, 2021).
- 20. Press Trust of India, "India, US to Collaborate on Unmanned Aerial Systems, Small Arms Tech," *Business Standard*, last updated October 24, 2019, https://www.business-standard.com/article/pti-stories/india-us-vow-to-achieve-tangible-results-under-dtti-to-collaborate-on-uas-small-armstech-119102401594_1.html (accessed March 18, 2021).
- 21. Sarah Watson, "India Needs More Than Cautious Statements on the South China Sea," Center for Strategic and International Studies, Asia Maritime Transparency Initiative, December 6, 2016, https://amti.csis.org/india-cautious-statements-south-china-sea/ (accessed March 18, 2021).

- 22. Mai Nguyen, Nidhi Verma, and Sanjeev Miglani, "Vietnam Renews India Oil Deal in Tense South China Sea," Reuters, July 6, 2017, https://www.reuters. com/article/us-southchinasea-vietnam/vietnam-renews-india-oil-deal-in-tense-south-china-sea-idUSKBN19R25P (accessed March 18, 2021).
- 23. Ankit Panda, "US, India, Japan, Philippine Navies Demonstrate Joint Presence in South China Sea," *The Diplomat*, May 11, 2019, https://thediplomat. com/2019/05/us-india-japan-philippine-navies-demonstrate-joint-presence-in-south-china-sea/ (accessed March 17, 2021).
- 24. Statements and Releases, "Quad Leaders' Joint Statement: 'The Spirit of the Quad,'" The White House, March 12, 2021, https://www.whitehouse.gov/ briefing-room/statements-releases/2021/03/12/quad-leaders-joint-statement-the-spirit-of-the-quad/ (accessed March 18, 2021).
- 25. Ajai Shukla, "New Naval Base in Andamans Boosts Military Posture in Indian Ocean," *Business Standard*, last updated January 26, 2019, https://www. business-standard.com/article/defence/new-naval-base-in-andamans-boosts-military-posture-in-indian-ocean-119012501573_1.html (accessed March 18, 2021).
- Snehesh Alex Philip, "US Military Aircraft Refuels at Indian Base for First Time Under Defence Pact," *The Print*, October 2, 2020, https://theprint.in/ defence/us-maritime-surveillance-aircraft-refuels-in-andamans-amid-tensions-with-china/515631/ (accessed March 18, 2021).
- 27. U.S. Department of the Treasury, "Countering America's Adversaries Through Sanctions Act," https://home.treasury.gov/policy-issues/financialsanctions/sanctions-programs-and-country-information/countering-americas-adversaries-through-sanctions-act (accessed March 18, 2021).
- 28. Reuters, "India's Friction with U.S. Rises over Planned Purchase of Russian S-400 Defense Systems," CNBC, January 15, 2021, https://www.cnbc. com/2021/01/15/india-us-friction-rises-over-russian-s-400-defense-systems-.html (accessed March 18, 2021).
- 29. Jeff M. Smith, "Strategic Autonomy and U.S.-Indian Relations," War on the Rocks, November 6, 2020, https://warontherocks.com/2020/11/strategicautonomy-and-u-s-indian-relations/ (accessed March 18, 2021).
- H.R. 5515, John S. McCain National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2019, Public Law 115-232, 115th Cong., August 13, 2018, https://www. congress.gov/115/plaws/publ232/PLAW-115publ232.pdf (accessed March 18, 2021).
- Rachel S. Cohen, "Biden's Pentagon to Keep Turkey Out of F-35 Program," *Air Force Magazine*, February 5, 2021, https://www.airforcemag.com/ bidens-pentagon-to-keep-turkey-out-of-f-35-program/#:-:text=%E2%80%9CThe%20S%2D400%20is%20incompatible,defense%20missile%20 system%2C%20Kirby%20added (accessed March 17, 2021).